MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 19th April 2018 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.
Commenced at 7.30pm.

Members present:  Cllr McCarthy (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Mason, Cllr Watley, Cllr Dean, Cllr Bennett, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Cannon, Cllr Gearey, Cllr Lennon and Cllr Gearey.  Susan Clapham (Parish Clerk) and  Rosemarie Nelson (RFO).
Also present: County Cllr Lesley Wagland.
0647 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

ACTION


 Cllr Thomas.  Cllr Geoff Town had tendered his resignation before the meeting. Terry Smith, Herald Magazine Editor.
0648
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The March minutes were approved without amendment and signed by the Chairman.
0649
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

None.
0650    OPEN FORUM 

Three members of the public were present. Representations were made by Mr Bill Ratcliffe, a Blackmore resident, in relation to the LDP Consultation. Mr Ratcliffe questioned the lack of information provided by BBC Planning Officials at the LDP Consultation drop in event at Tipps Cross Hall. He asked if Phil Drane, BBC Planning Department could be invited to a Parish Council meeting to provide further missing information. The PC advised that they had emailed BBC after the consultation asking for a meeting to schedule a Q&A session but this was not agreed by BBC. The PC, in addition to its formal consultation response, wrote asking various questions in the hope answers would be received.  To date, some answers had been received but BBC was not in the position to answer all questions until the consultation period had ended. Various concerns were raised regarding flooding, local amenities and school provision, flooding issues and access routes along Red Rose Lane being of particular concern. 


Mr Ratcliffe then asked what the next step for the LDP was and what steps the PC would be taking in relation to the Blackmore development proposals outlined within the document. The PC advised that stage 19 would commence in September (approximately) after receipt of the consultation responses.  BBC envisaged submission to the inspectorate after this period. It was not currently known if a further consultation would be implemented during this time.

The attending resident’s views were in favour to oppose the LDP Blackmore proposals. However, Cllr Lesley Wagland advised that advice would need to be sought on this as there was a danger that if the LDP submission was delayed at this stage it could actually have a detrimental effect. The Government could 


take matters into its own hands which could result in BBC being forced to take a larger housing allocation. It might also be beneficial seeking the advice of a Highways expert concerning access to the sites proposed as well as a planning expert.

It was proposed by Cllr McCarthy and agreed that a further meeting dedicated to discussing the LDP would be called for two weeks time and BBC Planning Officers would be invited to attend. This would be open to  limited members of the public as it could only be held in the committee room and was not an open forum meeting. The date was set for Thursday 3rd May at 7.30pm in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  The Clerk to organise.  
Clerk


 0651
PROGRESS CHECK 
Stapleford Abbotts aerodrome consultation – The Clerk had provided information to advise that the consultation was for new landing instrumentation and not to make the airport a commercial airport.
0652
CORRESPONDENCE


The Clerk reported on the following items: 
· NALC was liaising with the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government regarding compensating parishes for loss of income due to Local Council Tax Support schemes not being paid to Parish Councils, to avoid precept rises to cover the shortfall. Pending a decision.




· The PC had sent letters and emails to ECC regarding the revised and inadequate mobile library service time table changes. One letter had been received from a Parishioner and also forwarded to ECC.



· The Clerk had received an email from Cllr Geoff Town. He felt unable to carry out Parish Council duties and had decided to step down. The Clerk had reported this to the BBC Elections office.
· The Clerk had been emailed by the ITV Production Company for TOWIE (The Only Way is Essex). They enquired if the PC would allow filming on the Village Green, Blackmore to commemorate the Royal Wedding in May. The information supplied was given careful consideration but it was not felt to be in the best interests of the residents living in the area to allow filming which would entail road closures, several vehicles and production vans in addition to the film crew and invited guests. It was felt that this would cause too much disruption to the locals and the centre of the village being inaccessible for long periods of time (approximately 12 hours). It was agreed that this was not feasible. The Clerk to relay this to the Production Company.



Clerk


BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS

0653
Cllr Keeble reported the following:
· 26 Meadow Rise – Resident submitting a retrospective planning application. Cllr Keeble was requesting this go to enforcement – pending a decision.
· Cllr Keeble raised the question of apportionment of Section 106 Agreements to Parish Councils, as covered within Cllr Lockhart’s planning committee report (below). Cllr Keeble questioned whether 106 agreements had been put in place for the 38 new houses being built at Norton Heath on the boundary of Blackmore. Phil Drane had advised that this wasn’t the case as this was within Epping Council’s boundary. 

· He had liaised with ECC regarding the flooding at the junction of Ingatestone Road which with the help of Cllr Wagland had been resolved. He reported that there was still a lot of silt left on the road as a result of the flooding and he would enquire if it was BBC or ECC’s responsibility to clear it. 

· Cllr Keeble had spoken to the residents on the Green overlooking the pond regarding the building work and the large builders bags at the front of the property. He would investigate with Paulette McAllister if permissions needed to be sought.

Cllr Wagland reported the following:

· Regarding the flooding as outlined above, this was dealt with as a priority as it was considered to be an emergency as the flood covered half of the road and was therefore dangerous. This could potentially force cars onto the opposite side of the road. 

· Councils could ask their District Council (BBC) to implement Section 215 for improvements to be made to derelict or unsightly properties. Cllr Keeble reported that the derelict bungalow on the Green, Blackmore was currently being looked at by builders and wondered if this was as a result of the letter sent by the PC to BBC regarding ‘Empty Dwelling Management Orders’.
· Cllr Wagland was currently liaising with BBC regarding Section 106 Agreements and the fair apportionment to Parish Councils – pending feedback. She advised that the Essex Design Guide had now been published.
· The replacement bus shelter designated for Plovers Barron – the expenditure had been approved in the 2018/19 LHP scheme but not the bus stop at Mill Lane/Hook End Road which had been considered to be moved to a safer crossing area. 
· Cllr Wagland reported that Gregg Speller who the Clerk had previously been dealing with regarding the above items was no longer in the position. Dan Maclean was his replacement.

· Wyatts Grren road (speeding and overweight vehicles) -The Clerk enquired who was responsible for HGV and weight restrictions. She had been advised by Essex Police that that Trading Standards was no longer responsible and it had been placed with Highways. The Clerk had contacted Jennifer Gudka at ECC several times but had not received any replies. Cllr Wagland was not aware of this person and would investigate responsibility. However, Cllr Wagland, in addition to Essex Police, reported that Wyatts Green Road was considered to be a low risk area with only two collisions reported within in the last 10-15 years, it was not likely to take priority over what was deemed to be dangerous hot spots. 

· Revised mobile library time table - Cllr Wagland asked if all user groups and residents most affected by the revised service schedule, such as the Pre-School at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall, could write in and complain to Cabinet Member Susan Barker then she would be in a better position to review the service schedule. Currently Susan Barker said that she would re-visit this after monitoring the services and the usage. 

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE

0654
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedule. Cheques were circulated for signing.
   
CHEQUES:

   
£

Addressee


Description
             554.09

M D Landscapes (Anglia) Ltd
inv.1102. Grass cutting

           6000.00

Unity Trust PC Account

Online bank payments

             619.05

EALC



EALC & NALC annual affiliation fees – inv.9513

-    

S Clapham


Expenses/mileage reimbursed for period 16.3.18 – 19.4.18

          437.50
 
SJ & CM Norris

half of tenants rents


          481.00   
T Smith


Herald mag. £425 & £56 expenses (stamps)

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

S Clapham (wages) £-
Mrs R Nelson £-

HMR&C £TBA – pending NALC’s pay scales 2018/19
Essex Pension Fund £TBA – pending NALC’s pay scales 2018/19

Blackmore Parochial Charities £550.00

BACS payment (approved) to be made to Total Landscapes:

Total Landscapes: £225 to remove the damaged fencing at Soap House Corner

Total Landscapes: £300 to repair the damaged external fencing at Mill Lane play area 


      
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: Nil.

Payments/quotations for approval:
· Vandalised Notice Board, Gunnells Corner – Clerk obtained a quotation from Green Barns for replacement parts totalling £310.52(plus VAT) – This was approved. Clerk to proceed with the order. Cllr McCarthy will fit the replacement parts.








Clerk
· Community mini bus – Tax due 30.4.18. Yearly fee £167.50 approved.  Clerk to organise.
Clerk
· Community mini bus – MOT and service due 5.5.18. Quote received from W Hart Cars, Wyatts Green of £250-£300. This was approved.  Clerk to organise.





Clerk
· Community mini bus – Insurance renewal due in May – Clerk will organise in the usual way 
Clerk

· Mini Bus update - The Clerk reported that whilst the bus was not subject to the Congestion charge it was liable for the T-charge.  This fee was payable when driving in the congestion zone and would cost £10 (payable online by the driver).
0655    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st March 2018

Reports were distributed prior to the meeting.  All was in accordance with the reports with no amendments or queries.  Mrs Nelson reported that for the last financial year the bus income generated was £1100 and the expenditure was £2200.  The mini bus would remain in service until such time that it became financially unviable.  Mrs Nelson reported that March had been a quiet month. At the year end trial balance there was a small surplus of income over expenditure. It was agreed that Mrs Nelson would remove the ‘missing’ strimmer and mower from the assets list. 


Parish Council Bond – The £30,000 placed into bond for the last financial year had received £137.68 interest. The interest rate offered is 0.5%. It was proposed by Cllr Bennett and agreed that the sum of £30,000 would be placed back into the Santander bond for the forthcoming year. 


It was RESOLVED that:

(i)
The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

(ii)        The March 2018 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
0656
FINANCIAL POWERS 

The Clerk reported that she was still waiting for a response from Phil Ruck, BBC CEO regarding the PC’s letter concerning the double taxation issue. It was agreed that the Clerk would not pay the two invoices for the dog bin servicing until a response had been received from BBC. Phil Ruck had responded by email confirming he would be sending a formal written response in the post. The Clerk had not yet received this
0657
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Cllr McCarthy, in Terry Smith’s absence, advised that the next copy deadline is 23rd April. Eileen Smith would also be attending the GDPR training course as the new GDPR regulations would affect the collection and retention of advertisers personal details etc. 
 


PLANNING COMMITTEE

0658
 PLANS

The Planning Committee had met on 27th March and the following 7 planning application considered, as circulated to members prior to the meeting:

18/00207/FUL
Fir Trees, Hook End Rd. CM15 0NR

No objections


18/00452/FUL
Jubilee, Mill Lane, Hook End. CM15 0PP
In principle no objection (further comments







below

17/01767/FUL
Land at rear of Oakfield, Wyatts Green Rd.

CM15 0PT
Objections raised. Deemed unacceptable ‘backland’ development. Encroachment onto Green Belt and potential loss of mature trees. Undesirable environmental impact on neighbouring properties and poor independant vehicular access alongside ‘Oakfield’.
18/00340/OUT  Land east of Meadvale, Chelmsford Rd,

Blackmore, CM4 0SD
No objection. Retention of the mature Oak tree essential

18/00450/FUL  The Toll House, Fingrith Hall Lane,

                          Blackmore. CM4 OJN
No objections

18/00388/FUL  Woodstock, Chelmsford Rd, CM4 0SD
No objections

18/00387/FUL  Woodstock (as above). Full width dormer &

                           Single storey rear extension
Objections raised. Conflicts with the Essex Design Guide as the proposed dormer is over bearing on the front roof slope. 

Cllr Lockhart gave a report and the following items noted:
‘Just to quote a couple of applications, one was an outline application to erect a single dwelling house on a vacant infill plot in Chelmsford Road which is within the Green Belt. Although no objection, the Committee was anticipating a refusal by BBC and they have already drafted a referral request form so it can be challenged.

Another application was for a loft conversion and raising of the ridge height of the bungalow - Jubilee in Mill Lane. This was a revised application which had been modified following a previous refusal by BBC. In view of the recent inconsistencies with the implementation of Policy H7 in the Local Plan, the Committee felt unable to make a decision which would have been helpful and stated so in their report.
That prompted Cllr Lockhart to write to Phil Ruck and Phil Drane clarifying what the current policy was with H7 since it was introduced in 2005. He described several examples where it had been flouted by planning approval being given for demolishing bungalows and replacing them with 2 or 3 storey houses. By contrast, in the last couple of months H7 has been given as one of the reasons for refusal in 2 decision notices in our Parish. Cllr Lockhart asked for their advice as to whether there had been a formal change in the implementation of H7 which the new case officers are, or are not complying with. He did receive a reply from Phil Drane which stated that “As with many things in planning it is not black and white – the fact that each case needs to be considered on its own merit sometimes makes variance unavoidable. When making decisions officers are mindful to ensure a degree of consistency regarding use of policies. The Planning Inspectorate will expect this and in the past have cited inconsistency as grounds for unreasonable behaviour by local planning authorities”.
Cllr Lockhart announced that the planned meeting on 10th April was cancelled and will be reconvened on 1st May 2018, subject to the receipt of new applications.
Cllr Wagland advised that she had received details of a planning training event being held in Fleet Street, London on 30/4/18 if anyone wished to attend. The joining fee was £50 plus VAT. Cllr Lockhart would look at the online details to see if it would be beneficial.

The BBC LDP Consultation had ended on 12/3/18, pending copy of responses.
0659
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
No new updates received from BBC.  Cllr Lockhart and Cllr Keeble are dealing with outstanding enforcements with BBC as not all items were on the last list issued by BBC.

0660 
PARKS AND OPENS SPACES COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Committee on 9th April 2018 and copies of the minutes were distributed prior to the meeting.  

The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes.   The following items were discussed, as reported by Cllr Mason and the Clerk: 
· Fingerpost project – Pending receipt of payment from ECC. It was agreed that proforma invoices would be sent to ECC in order the money could be paid in advance of the works commencing. 
· Parish Tree Survey – Ongoing. Committee having a second site meeting on 20/4/18 at 9am to conclude the list of trees. The Clerk will then liaise with tree surveyors for quotations.  POS
· Mill Lane play area future – Maintain the area for now.
· Soap House Corner footpath – All fencing had been removed by Total Landscapes as this was broken and deemed hazardous.
· Clerk to instruct Total Landscapes to remove the four old dog bins that are situated near to large lidded green bins as this means a duplication of services and fees.


Clerk
· Nursery road kerb stones had been repaired. The Committee questioned why the ongoing Plovers Mead and Meadow Rise kerb stones could not be done by ECC.





· The Clerk is in the process of submitting Blackmore village for the RCCE Best Kept Village of the Year competition (deadline 4.5.18). The POS Committee had submitted their write up for inclusion. 
· The Clerk to order the replacement notice board parts at Gunnells Corner, as outlined above. Clerk 
· The Clerk to order both the Union Jack and the USA National flags with Piggotts.
Clerk
· Cllr Watley read out his Allotment Garden report giving updates (as attached). It was agreed that he would provide the PC with copies of the AGM minutes and a copy of the year end accounts.

0661

Parish Firework event 2018

Co-Ordinator required – no updates.
0662
Over-weight vehicles


As reported above.
CLERK’S REPORT
0663
The Clerk reported on the following items:

· The Clerk circulated copies of the last BBPCA draft minutes to Members.

· GDPR implementation – The new General Data Protection Regulations come into effect 25th May 2018. Training has been organised by the Clerk with EALC for Saturday 26th May 9am-12noon at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  Delegates from Stondon Massey and West Horndon Parish Councils will also be attending as this reduces the training costs. The Clerk is in the process of setting up new email addresses for the PC and will revert with further information. She is also currently undertaking a data mapping exercise as required.
0664
Meeting dates:

Planning
1.5.18 - 5.45 pm
Blackmore Village Hall  


Parks & Open Spaces 
14.5.18 - 6.00 pm        
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall

Parish Council:

Annual Assembly 
17.5.18 – 7.00pm             
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall


Followed by:


Council meeting (AGM)
17.5.18 – 7.30pm
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall 


INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only) 
0665
Cllr Dean reported that he had received a complaint from as resident regarding dangerously parked cars on the island at Chelmsford Road, Blackmore. This was due to the weekly Wednesday meet of the Shaftesbury Cycle club and some cyclists regularly parking here which was along the cycle route. The Clerk to write and ask them not to park there.                                                                                                 Clerk


END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 10.05pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
6

